Ribble Valley Borough Council                                                                  

DELEGATED ITEM FILE REPORT - APPROVAL

	Ref: MO/MN

	Application No: 
	3/2004/1023/P

	Development Proposed:
	EXTENSION AND GARAGE, NEW VEHICULAR ACCESS IN EXTENDED CURTILAGE AT THE LIMES, BLACKBURN ROAD, RIBCHESTER 

	CONSULTATIONS: Parish/Town Council

	Parish Council - No comments or observations received.



	CONSULTATIONS: Highway/Water Authority/Other Bodies

	County Highway Engineer – No objections subject to conditions.

County Archaeology – No objections subject to conditions.



	CONSULTATIONS: Nearby Residents

	No representations have been received.



	RELEVANT POLICIES:

	Policy G1 - Development Control.

Policy G5 - Settlement Strategy.

Policy ENV3 - Development in Open Countryside.

Policy H10 - Residential Extensions.

Policy H12 - Curtilage Extensions.

Policy SPG – “Extensions and Alterations to Dwellings”



	COMMENTS/HUMAN RIGHTS ISSUES/RECOMMENDATION:

	This application is a resubmission of a previously refused scheme, planning reference 3/04/0775/P, for extensions to a detached bungalow, The Limes, and a detached garage in an extended residential curtilage.

In all, the scheme involves: (1) a single storey lounge extension to the west elevation; (2) a kitchen and dining room extension at the rear; (3) a roof lift and rear first floor extension; and (4) a detached single garage in an extended curtilage.  The land in question is situated between The Limes and a neighbouring property, Fell View.

The property has a dilapidated and run-down appearance and is in need of modernisation.  Although the total of the extensions is to significantly increase the floor area from 87m2 to 174m2 I feel that the proposals are in keeping with the property.  The roof lift increases the height of the ridge from 5.6m to 7m, which is not considered significant, and the first floor extension at the rear would have the appearance of a large dormer.  The garage is now single and detached from the dwelling rather than attached and double as before amendments.  The curtilage extension would take in a narrow strip of land between two residential properties.  In accordance with Policy H12, this curtilage extension would follow an easily identifiable boundary (in this case a hedgerow) and secondly, brings the boundary into line with existing adjacent property.  I therefore consider that this policy, which restricts curtilage extensions in the open countryside, may be relaxed in this instance.  I do not believe that this extension of the curtilage would have a detrimental visual impact on the open countryside.

The County Highway Engineer has requested conditions to improve visibility at the new access point which should be imposed on the planning consent.  

It is for the above reasons that I now consider a positive recommendation to be appropriate.



	SUMMARY OF REASONS FOR APPROVAL:

	The proposal represents an appropriate form of development and given its design, size and location would not result in visual detriment to the surrounding countryside, nor would its use have an adverse impact on highway safety.



	RECOMMENDATION: That conditional planning permission be granted.


DATE INSPECTED: 














